RLA 25th
Anniversary Celebration
Potluck, February 24

The Retreat is planning to observe
our 25th year at both the February
potluck and the July annual meeting.

The third annual, mid-winter
potluck will be held on Saturday,
February 24, from 5 to 9 p.m., in the
fellowship hall at Community Church
of the Rockies, 1700 Brodie Avenue,
Estes Park. [The Church is located
south of Highway 36, just off Fish
Creek Road, across the street from
the EPHS football field.]

Bring your own table service, one
hot dish and a salad or desert. The
Retreat will provide beverages; the
meal will be served at six o'clock.

We plan to have some entertain-
ment, history, a time for getting to
know each other, and some great
home cooking, We are asking vou to
come with a "short " story (two
minutes) about your exciting life in
the Retreat. We plan to video tape
the fun for others to enjoy.

Since this is the only notice you
will recei 1 T
reseravation b ling 970-586-54
or drop a note to: The Retreat, Box
159, Glen Haven, CO 80532, This
will be of help to those who are
setting up for the event.

We would appreciate members,
who know the address of former
Retreat landowners, to please share
the address with us. We are asking
both members and former members
to share photos and/or letters to be
placed in a 25th reunion book.

Please send photos, addresses and
letters to: Marlan McMahan, POBox
31193, Aurora, CO 80041. (E-Mail -
MEM938@aol.)

- Marlan McMahan, vice president
RLA board of directors

Official Notice

1996
_Landowner
Assessments
are due no later than
February 29
and become
delinquent
on March 1

As of February S,
114 payments
have been received,;
97 are still outstanding.

We urge those who have
not yet pard to do so
before the deadline so
therr account need nol be
turned over to RLA s legal
counsel for collection, the
dliorney s fee (s adaed o
lhe assessment.

If you have any questions
about this matter, please
contact the assistant
treasurer whose name and
telephone number are
noted on the back page of
this newsletter. Thank you!

Board Meeting Dates

RLA board of directors
will be meeting from 9:30
to 12:00 noon as follows:

March 23, Widmaiers
May 25, Stotles
July 27, place to be set
July 27, annual
business
meeting for all

Retreat landowners.




newsletter.
long letters.

that they comply.

meeting.

Thank you, Ken Gwynn

RETREAT LANDOWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC.

Post Office Box 160
Glen Haven, Colorado 80532

I guess one of the duties of the RLA board
president is to write a short piece for the
You are in luck since I don’t write

In all of our meetings one of the major issues
we face is enforcement of the covenants.
not a pleasant position to be in when you must
point out a neighbor’s violations and insist

A few board members and an
interested landowner worked for about 3 hours
trying to clear up issues surrounding covenant
violations and variances.
that work and hope to have information and
solutions for Retreat members at the annual

It is

We are continuing

My plea is that everyone will take the personal
responsibility to abide by the rules.
unfamiliar with the rules please ask a board
member or consult your covenants and bylaws. If
you do receive a letter from the board about a
violation please look at it as a step to solve a
problem not persomnal attack.
covenants (as you all know) is to protect the
atmosphere and property values of the Retreat.
I have not lived here long but I strongly feel
it is worth protecting.

If you are

The intent of the

New RLA Members

We welcome the following
members to our Association; they
are listed in date sequence, with
filing, lot and previous owner.
Brown, 2:22, from Williamson
Axtell, 2:54, from Rowe
Riedel, 1:28, from Hummel
Nicholson, 3:3, from Starrett
Nicholl/Barraclough, 1:78, from

Ballman
McDevitt, 1:23, from Hutchens
Jordan, 42:28, from Pearson
Wasman, 1:93, from Reeves
Voudrie, 3:39, from

Feldman/Corica
Delitta, 1:35, from Schoeberlein
Phillips, 1:27, from Linden
McCoy, 2:50, from Spencer
Boehme/Howlett, 1:70, from

Quinn.

News Briefs . . .

The RLA board of directors, at
their last meeting, affirmed the
snow removal policy which has
been in effect for many years: the
roads are plowed when the snow
depth reaches 6 inches; plowing
usually does not begin until the
snowfall has stopped.

The Division of Wildlife asks
residents who see elk or deer that
look sick, emaciated or lethargic

to call the DOW at 970-484-2836.

Chronic wasting disease is im-
pacting animals especially in
Larimer County. Once infected,
such animals live only a few
months. Humans who feed the
deer and elk may be contributing
to the disease.

Forest Service
Proposes New
Management Plan

The US Forest Service has
completed a draft environmental
impact statement for Arapaho and
Roosevelt National Forests re-
vised land and resource manage-
ment plan. When approved, this
will become the new Forest plan.

Several alternatives have been
identified. Alternative B (the pre-
ferred alternative according to the
Forest Service) would make much
of the area around the Retreat
wilderness adding to the existing
Comanche Peak Wilderness Area.
This area includes most the Miller
Fork drainage. Such a designation
would ensure that the OHV users
would not have access in this area.
I support this alternative.

Draft copies of these various
alternatives are available for your
review at public libraries in
Boulder, Estes Park, Fort Collins,
Greeley, Longmont and Loveland.
The documents are also available
at the Gee residence.

The Forest Service is request-
ing input from the public before
any plan is implemented. A series
of open houses are scheduled for
the region:

Feb 21, 7-9 pm, Ault High School
Feb 22, 6-8 pm, 3825 E. Mulberry
Fort Collins
Mar 11, 4-7 pm, Gilpin Co Justice
Center, Golden

Mar 13, 6-9 pm, Centennial Mid-
dle School, Boulder.

Address your comments to the:
Forest Serivice Office

240 West Prospect

Fort Collins, CO 80526
Attention: Forest Plan Revision
Comments.

- Graham Fowler -~

Open Space liaison















Special Meeting

Held in March

As you know, a special RLA
business meeting was conducted on
March 30. The meeting was called
for the purpose of voting on two
proposals submitted to the member-
ship regarding the US Forest Service
parcel of approximately 40-acres
which is located within the Retreat.

There were 63 member units who
registered at the meeting; four prox-
ies were received in the mail along
with 75 absentee ballots which were
submitted. Of the absentee ballots
cast, 43 were from Colorado mem-
bers and 32 came from out-of-state.

The chair ruled that each proposal
needed a 2/3 majority vote in order to
pass. The vote was as follows:
Morion #1 to amend the bylaws -

"Yes" 76, "No" 64
Motion #2 to acquire the Forest land
at a cost not be exceed $110,000 -
"Yes" 79, "No" 66.
Therefore, neither motion carried by
the majority needed.

Where
Do We
Live? ??

A notation was made of the
addresses on the envelopes for the
recent special meeting notice just
before posting. You may be inter-
ested in this tabulation:

58 Gilen Haven
13 Estes Park

3 Drake
76 Colorado, other
57 Out-of-state
_4 Overseas
211 members.

"You can't act like a skunk without
someone getting wind of it."
- William Drayton
"The significant problems we face
cannot be solved at the same level
of thinking we were at when we
created them." - Albert Einstein

Official Notice

The Retreat
Laandowaners
Association, [Inc

Annual Membership
Meeting
Saturday, July 27
1:00 p.m.
Place to be announced

Al landowner members
are vrged to attend and
pariticipate in conducting
the business of our
Association.

The Retreat Nominat-
ing Committeee, com-
posed of Dale Alps,
Maynard Avey, and John
Barlow, is now at work
preparing a slate of nomi-
nees for election to the
Board of Directors at the
annual meeting. [The
term of office for Marlan
McMahan and William
Widmaier expires this
year.] If you are inter-
ested in serving your
Assocation as a director,
please contact a member
of the Committee.

o @ @

Board Meeting Dates
RLA Board of Directors
will be meeting from 9:30
to 12:00 noon as follows:
June 1, Stoltes
/[postponed from May 25/
July 27, place to be set




[ This welcome letter is sent to
each new Retreat member...

Dear neighbor,

Welcome to membership in the
Retreat Landowners Association!
Congratulations on your purchase of
property in our mountain community.

The Retreat is composed of 925
acres in five filings; there are 261 lots
currently owned by 211 members and
seven parcels of common land.
Established in the early "70s, the
Retreat has experienced significant
growth in recent years,

Since the area is rural, some regard
it as “wildemness.” Frequently we
encounter the notion that owners feel
they have paid for the land and they
can do “whatever we please,” without
considering their neighbors. Both the
freedom of the individual and the
rights of others must be protected.

The Retreat is in reality a planned
community with special characteris-
tics and specific conditions, The
initial developers put together a set of
regulations known as “Protective
Covenants™ which were filed along
with the plat for each subdivision.
The Covenants were designed to
preserve the natural environment,
prevent unsightly development,
promote the common good, and, most

of all, protect property value. They

are a permanent part of each deed.
The Board of Directors, elected

by the membership at the annual
business meeting (held the last

Saturday in July), is charged with

the responsibility of enforcing these

Protective Covenants. We are

committed to fulfilling this mission

for the mutual benefit of all land-

Owners.

We urge you to:

* Read the Bylaws;

* Become familiar with the
Protective Covenants;

* Pay your annual assessment
on time;

» Show consideration for
your neighbors just as you wish
them to always do for you;

* Contact the Architectural
Control Committee before mak-
ing improvements of any kind on
your property;

« Secure the appropriate approval
before proceeding;

« Seek out any member of the
Board or an officer of the Asso-
ciation if we can be of help;

* Be an active participant in Asso-
ciation activities and business
affairs.

Again, welcome and congratula-
tions on behalf of your fellow

members and the board of directors.

New RLA Members

We welcome the following
members to our Association; they
are listed in date sequence, with
filing, lot and previous owner.
Gilbaugh, 2:33, from Ranes;
Byme/Laubhan, 4:4, P. Howarth.

Since the annual meeting last
July, 13 Retreat properties have
changed ownership.

Fire Days Set for
Saturday, July 13

Fire Days, annual celebration
and fund raising event sporsored
by the Glen Haven Area Volunteer
Fire Department, will be held this
year on Saturday, July 13. This

fun occasion brings our communi-
ties together for a worthy cause.

As in previous years, special
activities will include: pancake
breakfast, 5K race, games for
children of all ages, beef and brats
lunch, auction, arts and crafts, and
live music.

A contest for the T-shirt design
is currently underwvay. Please
send your entry, no later than June
7, to: Jim Kadlecek, POBox 53,
Glen Haven, CO 80532.

The Fire Board and Depart-
ment are now recruiting volun-
teers to help manage the event. If
you are willing to serve, please
give Jim a call at 970-586-8010 or
drop him a note at the address
listed above.

Let's support the GHAVFD
who are always ready to help us!

Letter to the Editor

Being a part of the Retreat
Landowners Association used to be
fun. Meetings and other events
provided a good opportunity to
catch up on all the news, both about
the Retreat and our neighbors.
Whose hot tub cover did the bear
eat? Who saw the rattlesnake on
their drive? We laughed and we
cared about each other. We didn’t
need a parliamentarian at meetings
because the collective goal was
more about the common good than
nit-picking policies and procedures.

To agree to disagree is OK. But
when those who disagree start using
sneaky tactics to undermine propos-
als and work to create an us-
against-them attitude, the morale
and enthusiasm begin to erode.
During the past four or five years in
the Retreat, this is what we’ve seen
happen. It’s gotten to the point
where even a sense of humor isn’t
welcome. Meetings certainly are
not a family event anymore.

It’s time to put our personal

agendas aside and again focuson

the common good. When we all
bought our properties, we knew it
came with membership, for better
or worse, in the Retreat Landown-
ers Association.

It’s time to step back and take a
good look at the big picture. Where
are we headed as an organization?

The Retreat is a great organiza-
tion run by novice volunteers from
all walks of life. It’s time we
brought back a sense of community
spirit and support the board and
others who volunteer. Leave the
rumors and lies where they belong.

The Retreat is a wonderful place
to live - whether it be year ‘round
or on the occasional weekend.
Because of sound management the
Retreat is what it is today - some-
thing we can all be proud of. It’sa
beautiful place, a true retreat. Let’s
not spoil that. Let’s make this
year’s annual meeting one to
remember, not because of conflict
and controversy but because of
cooperation and community spirit.

Signed, Graham Fowler

—



[Editors' note: The Retreat has now been in existence for 25 years. Dennis Bicknell distributed the
Jollowing historical review to members who attended the special business meeting last March. At our
request, he has granted permission for it to be reprinted in the Newsletter so all members have an
opportuniry to read it.]

RETREAT MILESTONES

Over the twenty plus years of the Retreat Landowners Association operation, there have been a number
of milestones achieved by a vote of the membership, and the financing of them by means of the annual
assessment or other special arrangements.

REORGANIZATION
In the early 1970's the developer was unable to meet its financial obligations. All the landowners were
potentially affected: a group of limited partners had serious concerns. The continuation of the RLA was
seriously jeopardized. Not all members would have been affected by foreclosure.
At a special meeting of the membership, the decision was made to see the problems
through, address the limited partners' needs, and keep both the Retreat and the RLA intact.

ELECTRICITY
The developer was unable to pay for the electricity to be completed in the Retreat, particularly Filings
4 & 5. Other filing had electricity.
The membership approved steps to pay the Village of Estes Park before work was
commenced, helping those filings.

THE FLOOD OF 1976
The flood followed close on the decision to install the electricity. RLA funds were minimal on July 31,
1976. Not all Retreat roads were affected drastically by the rain and flood.
At a special meeting of the membership, the decision was made to have a special
o assessment to commence rebuilding.

TIMBER PESTS
Good efforts had been made to control the Ponderosa Pine Beetle. The Spruce Budworm then arrived,
threatening the large stands of spruce, especially along Dunraven Glade.
The membership agree to use an environmentally friendly organism to be applied by
helicopter at substantial cost.

FIRESTATION NO. 2
The firestation was build on a Retreat common area with substantial Retreat financing and Fire Department
labor. At that time there were many landowners not living in the Retreat who had little call for the
GHAVFD services.
The membership supported this action for the good of all, including neighbors not living
in the Retreat.

Other MILESTONES could include the BOUNDARY SURVEY, THE FIRST AND SUBSEQUENT
ROADGRADERS, and several other unforseen problems and opportunities.

THE COMMON GOOD
All the above MILESTONES were achieved by the membership accepting things needed for the common
good. Notall the problems affected every member and lot. Many were visible from individual lots. Many
of the events were unanticipated. The membership and the respective board members accepted the
challenges with their support and assessments. Each of these MILESTONES were controversial at the
time; now members don’t even think of them.

Each of these MILESTONES has had a positive effect on all our well being and has increased the monetary
value of our original investment.

EACH MILSTONE WAS A ONE TIME, ONE CHANCE EVENT.
THE FORTY ACRES SHOULD BE ANOTHER MILESTONE FOR THE RLA.
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The Retreat Celebrates
Its 25th Anniversary

A party is planned for Friday
evening, July 26th

A punch and cheese party 1s sched-
uled for the Glen Haven Community
Building on Friday evening, July 26
from 7 to 9 p.m. Bring your own
drinks, if desired, punch and cheese
will be provided.

Also please bring pictures and stories
from the past to share. We will try to
do some video taping for the history
files.

Those who wish to stay a little longer
will have an opportunity to hear
Duke Sumonia’s presentation on the
history of the Retreat and the Glen
Haven area.

Since no potluck is planned for Satur-
day, this party will be a good chance
for us to visit together informaily.
Happy 25th anniversary to all!

- Marlan McMahan, vice president

Membership Directory

Copies of the newly revised Retreat
membership directory will be avail-
able for distribution at the annual
meeting. If you will not be at the
business session but would like a
directory, please send your request
to: The Retreat, POBox 160, Glen
Haven, CO 80532. The booklet will
be placed in the mail to you follow-
ing the meeting.

"Coming together is a beginning...
keeping together is progress...
working together is success..."
- copied

The Retreat Landowners
Association, Inc.

25th
Annual Membership
Meeting

Saturday, July 27, 1 p.m.
Big Thompson Canyon
Association Building
Highway 34, one mile below
Drake on north side
All landowner members are
urged to aitend and participate
in conducting the business of
our Association.

e & @

The following business items
are included in this Newsletter:
Meeting agenda,
official ballots, and
a report from the Nominating
Committee
® & @®
No potluck luncheon
is scheduled this year.

The RLA Board of Directors
will be meeting at 9:00 a.m. on
Saturday, July 27, in the
Big Thompson Canyon

Association Building.




Dear fellow Retreat members,

&

/ From the President's desk \

If you haven’t taken the time to notice - it’s summer! In addition
to hot weather. vacations, and crowds - it is almost time for the
annual meeting. As you will see there are a few things planned to
help us celebrate the 25th anniversary of the Retreat. There will be a
get together in Glen Haven on Friday evening the 26th. Refresh-
ments will be served to go along with presentations about the history
of the Retreat. Marlan McMahan has been spearheading the pro-
gram with input from others, There will be a slide show provided by
Duke Sumonia. For those of you like me who are relatively new this
is an opportunity to gain a new perspective about the Retreat.

Please notice the annual meeting will be moving to a new loca-
tion this year. We have reserved the Big Thompson Canyon Asso-
ciation Building just East of Drake, A larger space, running water,
and indoor bathrooms will add a new dimension to the meeting. We
hope the amenities will be worth the longer drive.

We are hoping to plan another Retreat work day in August. We
are looking for volunteers who are licensed to run shovels, rakes, or
pick up rocks. We will work on projects identified by the road and
environmental committees. If physical labor is not your forte then
we might also enlist a roving refreshment crew to help boost morale.
Keep your pencil sharp there will be a sign up at the annual meeting.

Finally, | would like to thank all of you who have given your
support to the board and its efforts. Don’t forget if you have ques-

tions or problems please call a board member. We would like a
chance to work on any problem before it gets too big. Thank you!

Ken Gwynn, RLA Board President

Nominees for the
Board of Directors

RLA members will be
electing two landowners to the
Board of Directors for a term of
three years at the annual meeting
later this month. Marlan
McMahan and Bill Widmaier are
retiring from the Board.

According to the Retreat
Bylaws, “Article V. Nomination
and Election of Directors, Section
|. Nomination. Nomination for
election to the Board of Directors
shall be made by a Nominating
Committee. Nominations may

also be made from the floor at the
annual meeting.”

Dale Alps, Maynard Avey,
and John Barlow have been
serving as the Nominating Com-
mittee. They are nominating Don
Haden, Marina Nancy Johnson-
Asbury, and Diane Lavaux.
Marcella Bicknell has declared
herself as a write-in candidate.

Biographical information
has been provided by each of the
candidates. That information is
printed inside the back cover sheet
of this Newslerter. This data will
help you become better acquanted
with each of the candidates before
casting your vote.

Kudos for
Community
Strengthening
Activities in the

Retreat

Our thanks to Ron Tate for orga-
nizing the trail builders gang.
Ron along with the help of John
Carroll, Al Cunningham, Jack
Heidebrecht, and neighbor Jay
Smith, cleared the Miller Fork
Trail of fallen trees and fixed old
or built new bridges over the
stream all the way up to the old
sawmill site. The work was made
easier by the extensive tree cutting
Dennis Bicknell did last season.
A great job well done; thanks!

As we honor the memory of Tom
Fulton, we can be proud of the fact
that a number of Retreat residents
were on a schedule to help Carol
with taking Tom to Fort Collins
for dialysis three times a week.
Judy Petersen, with assistance
from Char Gee, had enlisted a
number of drivers.

—

News Notes

Liens are being filed against the

property of four landowners for
nonpayment of 1996 assessments.
Fire Days is set for July 12 - 13:

Friday evening, Storytelling,

7 pm, featuring our own Bob
Clarke + Greg Martin, etc.
Saturday, all day. events, food,
activities and good times!

The volume of traffic on Retreat

roads continues to increase ata .
significant rate. All members,

member families, and guests are

urged to drive cautiously.



Stream Health

A Retreat Newsletter recently contained a note informing residents and landowners of the
problems caused by building dams on streams. This article is a follow-up to that note to provide
information on how to avoid damaging streams and address some of the specific concems found
in the Retreat watershed. We put a lot of effort into managing the surrounding forest and
controlling insect infestation. We even spend money to stock the streams with trout. But, we are
probably not as aware of what the streams need as we ought to be.

It is important to understand a few basic principles of stream dynamics and fish habitat. The
streams in the Retreat have, over thousands of years, gradually developed what is often called a
"dynamic equilibrium" between climate, geology, geography and vegetation. Streams serve to
carry not only the runoff from rain and melting snow, but they also carry the material naturally
eroded from the mountains in the form of silt, sand, and gravel. The bank vegetation keeps the
channel confined to a certain width while boulders and rock outcrops form pools and define the
character of the stream. There is a delicate balance between the size and shape of the channel.
the rain and snowmelt runoff and the sediment load that is easily disturbed by human intervention
or by catastrophic events such as floods and fire.

Local small creeks usually contain brook trout which, while not a native species to this area, have
adapted quite nicely to streams such a Miller Fork. They take advantage of the willow covered
pools for cover and the gravel beds below the pools to spawn. The caddisfly and mayfly larvae,
found on the bottom side of cobbies, provide an excellent food source.

The dynamic equilibrium of a stream system can be upset by increased flow when soils are
compacted and the rain runs off faster, soil erosion and increased sediment loading from roads or
development and by dams or flood events. A stream needs to be able to move a certain amount
of sediment through its system to prevent the aggradation or degradation of the stream channel.
When the equilibrium is disturbed, the channel attempts to make adjustments to the new sediment
load or energy supply. Disequilibrium can cause a channel to widen, scour or even change
course.

Since July 31, 1976 streams in the Retreat have been making these adjustments. Black Creek
underwent a major overhaul when it was completely scoured out. Miller Fork struggles with bank
erosion and gullied tributaries. Both streams now carry sediment loads much, much higher than
were found prior to the 1976 flood. These conditions make both Black Creek and Miller Fork
especially sensitive to any activity we impose on them.

Most of us have, at one time or another, enjoyed playing in streams on hot summer days, buiiding
small dams with the rocks in hopes of creating pools that would be attractive as homes to the
local trout population. Many such rock dams, and some built with wood and plastic, exist all
along the creeks in the Retreat. Their adverse ‘mpacts to pools and trout spawning beds develop
gradually, and generally unnoticed on a day-to-uay or year-to-year basis, but are very evident.

Unfortunately, our well intentioned efforts to build dams for fishery enhancement harm the very
streams which we seek to enjoy. Any sort of dam in a stream slows the water just upstream of it.
The sands and gravel that normally bounce along the bed of the stream along their way down the
mountain (called "bedload") drop out and fill the pool formed behind the dam. Over time the pool
becomes shallower to the point where there is no pool, only a wide shallow stream bed. The
stream will eventually wash out around the dam, erode the bank and create an even worse
problem (the demise of many observed "fishery improvements"” built by public agencies on our
public lands). When the washout happens, the stream scours down through the bank to its old



elevation and all of the silt, sand and gravel collected behind the dam wash downstream and
overwhelm the stream. As a result, fish spawning beds are smothered and the homes of the
macroinvertebrate insect population (fish food) are covered.

Here is an observation to make. When you look at a stream, where do you find pools and deep
holes? Are they above the boulders or below? They form below the boulders! Pools never
naturally form above any sort of dam. The bedioad materials quickly drop out of the flow
upstream of a dam and fill in the pool. If we wish to enhance the fishery, the pools must be
created below any structures set in the stream. Pools form below the sudden drops in the stream
bed where high velocity water rushing over or between the boulders keeps pools scoured clean of
sand and gravel. These holes provide wonderful hiding places for brook trout. Just downstream
of the holes the water slows to form sand and gravel bars where brook trout like to spawn.

What can we do? First, special care can be taken to make sure that bare gravel driveways,
roads and construction sites do not drain directly into the streams but instead into some sort of
vegetated buffer strip to filter out the sediment before runoff reaches the streams. Second, look
for barren or eroding stream banks and get some willows growing in those places. The Bureau of
Land Management puts out an excellent publication (available upon request) on starting willows
by simply sticking cuttings into the ground (cheap and easy). And finally, pools and fish habitat
can be enhanced in the Retreat with carefully designed boulder and log placements and
revegetation along the banks (especially over sections where fish like to wait for food).

For some reason we like the stream banks to look like golf course greens. Nice and open and
clean looking. However, the streams need woody vegetation with course roots to keep the banks
from washing away (and eroding your land). The brook trout prefer feeding in water that has
overhead cover such as willows. So don't cut down the plants in order to get a better view of the
stream.

Fishery enhancements can be very beneficial if done properly. If you have buiit dams in the
streams, remove them and let the stream move the sediment on through as it needs to. If you
would like to develop some pools, there are ways to do it. But again, it must be done properly.
Also, most activities on streams in the Retreat would be covered under the Clean Water Act and
require a permit from the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (information is available).

Steve Belz' family has had a cabin on Streamside Drive since 1975 (about the time he was
inspired by the Big Thompson Flood to study rivers and hydrology). Steve is a hydrologist and is
currently employed by the City of Northglenn as a water supply planner. He has twelve years of
experience with streams from several years of employment by the U.S. Forest Service and as a
consultant to the Forest Service and private individuals on many projects covering much of the
Colorado Front Range, the San Juan River in southern Colorado and streams on the Black Hills
National Forest in northeastern Wyoming. Steve has offered to volunteer his services to any
property owner along the streams in the Retreat for advice and consultation on their streamside
property management. He can be contacted at .;03-452-4419.

[The Retreat Newsletter, July 1996]



Board of Director Nominees

Don Haden
“Filing 3, Lot 15. Over 8 years full-time

— resident of the Retreat. Civil Engineer. Alumnus of
Ottawa U., DePaul U, and Chicago U. Served 25 years
in the US Army Corps of Engineers, 18 years in the Air
Traffic Division of the Federal Aviation Administra-
tion. My wife Jeanie and | have no desire to live
elsewhere. | believe that the board must serve the will
of the members of the Association—for the common
good. The motto on our gate, “Hic Habitat Felicitas!”,
translates as “Here Dwells Happiness™ —and is our
wish for all who make the Retreat their home.”

Marina Nancy Johnson-Asbury
“I would consider it an honor to serve on the
RLA board. 1 am currently building a cabin in the
Retreat, it is located at 362 Streamside Dr., it’s the lot
with the big rock wall which I'm sure most of you have
noticed. My educational background is in conflict
management and mediation my work background is in
corporate management. I currently am employed with
the Estes Park Chamber of Commerce as their media
specialist. Bruce and I came to this area for the same
reasons that many of you have come - the beauty and
quiet of mountain living. In the time that we've been
~here we have found an added bonus - fine neighbors, If
_you elect me to the board, I promise to help promote a
spirit of cooperation and community. There are two
other fine people running for the board, in that respect
the RLA is fortunate, no matter who you vote for you
can't go wrong.”

Diane Lavaux

“I am Diane Lavaux. | am married to Joesph
Lavaux. Together we live in the Retreat, own and
manage Aspen Eye Center in Estes Park. 1 come from
a professional background of public and private em-
ployment where | hav e experienced opportunities to
work with people involved in change and decision
making events,

As a full-time resident of the Retreat, I have
become more and more concerned about our decision
making process, information dissemination and ani-
mosity among our members as we strive to make
decisions which affect us all.

It is my belief that one should get involved and
try to make things better. I would like to see issues
dealt with in a respectful manner and all members have
an opportunity to be heard and believe that they affect
the outcome of the final decision.

— Issues such as equitable road maintenance,
adequate yet not excessive assessments, and long term
water issues are my current main concerns. | would
like to see our membership address these and other
issues for the good of all with working committees

reporting to the board regularly on their progress. The
board would then be responsible for reporting quarterly
via the newsletter or other special bulletins to the
membership on the progress with which issues are
addressed.

| would view my seat on the board as a repre-
sentative of all the membership. I come with no
preconceived opinions about issues and believe that |
can hear opposing opinions with an open mind from
which to make decisions. If you elect me, I cannot
promise to agree with each opinion that you hold, but I
can commit to hear your opinion and to the best of my
ability weigh it fairly as decisions are made.”

Marcella Bicknell

"I wish to advise all the RLA members that |
am willing to become a candidate for and serve on the
Retreat Landowners Association Board of Directors.
Toward that end, | will be nominated from the floor at
the Annual Meeting on July 27, 1996.

After considerable thought, I feel that I want to
take a more active role in the Retreat, and work with
the board and the landowners to build on the past
successes and keep this a wonderful place to visit and
to live. Any RLA member’s thoughts or questions
would be given my consideration and attention.

In the early 1970's Dennis and I bought Lots |
and 2, Filing I, 1473 Streamside Drive, and built our
cabin. Our sons, now grown, played all over the
Retreat and surrounding area. The Retreat became our
full time, year round home in 1991. For 23 years either
one or both of us have served or been involved in the
Retreat.

| served as Corresponding Secretary, Assistant
Treasurer and Registered Agent of the RLA from the
mid-70’s to the mid 1980’s. 1 prepared newsletters,
handled assessments, did mailings, and served as a
source of information for the members. s

Over the years | have walked every road and
court in the Retreat. My walking the Retreat continues
several days a week and | truly feel that I know this
land.

I am a Registered Nurse and have a degree in
Health Care Management. For several years | worked
in Health Care Administration. After starting and
running a professional health care company, I sold my
interests and now work several days a week at Prospect
Park Living Center in Estes Park. 1 have served on
other boards including Larimer County Office on
Aging, the Colorado Alopecia Areata Foundation and
the Glen Haven Area Volunteer Fire Department. |
enjoy hiking, biking and snowshoeing.

Because [ will be nominated at the meeting my
name does not appear in print on the ballot. However,
you may write in my name to cast your vote for me.
Your interest and support are appreciated.”



Board of Directors, 1995-1996
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Passing the Baton

Editorship of the Newsletter
has been handed from Marv and
Char Gee to Victoria McCoy.

Marv having been elected to
the RLA Board of Directors and
Charbecoming more involved with
local church and school activities,
it was time to relinquish at least
one of their responsibilities.

The Gees “retire” with the
heartfelt thanks of the member-
ship, which has been enjoying the
fruits of their dedication for the
past eight years.

Vicki McCoy has been a

~_ magazine editor and has pro-
N duced newsletters profes-
sionally for various organ-
izations. She is looking
forward to carrying on

the excellent work of

the Gees for the RLA.

See reverse for 1997
Board meeting dates

and locations.

Important Ch
November Board Meeting

The date of the next RLA Board meeting has been
moved up, from November 23 to November 16, 1996.

The loccation has also been changed, from the Gwynn
home, to the Bicknell home at 1473 Streamside Dr.

The starting time remains 10 a.m.

es in

Land-Acquisition Update

As you know, at the Annual
Meeting inJuly, RLA members vot-
ed overwhelmingly in favor of a
new proposal which would allow
The Retreat to acquire the 37.45
acres of Forest Service land in our
midst at no cost to members be-
yond the original assessment, See
pages 5-6 of the September 1996
Newsletter for details in the Annu-
al Meeting minutes.

Accordingly, the Board estab-
lished the Land Acquisition Com-
mittee, which is charged with in-
vestigating how best to accom-
plish this goal; it reports to the RLA
Board of Directors.

Committee members are Ken-
neth Gwynn, chairman, and Ken-
neth Cooper, Marvin Gee, Guy
McCoy, Victoria McCoy, Stanley
Wasman and William Widmaier.

The Committee has met sever-
al times, including once with the
vice president of the Estes Valley
Land Trust, which has expressed
interest in granting a conservation
easement on the land.

The Committee is presently
awaiting the results of a new For-
est Service appraisal of the iwo
properties involved: the 37.45acres
in The Retreat and a parcel on Pole
Hill to be traded for those acres,

Fire Department Clarification

The minutes of the Annual
Meeting, printed in the last news-
letter, stated that the Glen Haven
area had an Insurance Services
Organization (ISO) rating of 8. Ac-
cording to Glen Haven Area Volun-
teer Fire Department (GHAVFD)
Board president Jim Kadlecek, this
isnotyet thecase. InalettertoFire
Protection District ChairJack Hei-
debrecht, he clarified the issue.

Mr. Kadlecek explained that
the ISO assigns a numerical rat-
ing, from 10 to 1, to fire-protection
areas — although he has never
seen a rating below 3, even for

municipal districts with paid fire
departments.

The GHAVFD is addressing sev-
eral issues — such as availability
of water and transport of water —
upon which ISO ratings are con-
tingent and hopes to achieve an
ISO rating of 8 sometime in 1997.
RLA members will be notified when
this occurs, so they can ask their
insurance carriers to review their
premiums,

The ISO rating is one of many
criteria insurance companies use
to determine the rates they charge
customers. “Other factors such as

age and condition of a structure,
loss history of an insured, etc.,
often are significant criteria in the
rating process,” Mr. Kadlecek
writes. Therefore, an ISO rating of
8 may, but not necessarily will,
result in lower insurance premi-
ums for some RLA members.

However, a universal benefit of
achieving the lower ISO 8 rating is
thatitindicates more effective fire-
fighting capability, a challenge the
GHAVFD is continually striving to
meet.

The GHAVFD has already low-
ered our ISO rating from 10 to 9.



Ah, Wilderness

As Retreat residents Jack and
Verna Heidebrecht were returning
from the arduous hike up Flat-top
in Rocky Mountain National Park
a few weeks ago, they met a young
couple, dressed in shorts and T-
shirts and carrying only a camera,
on their way up the trail. The young
woman stopped the Heidebrechts
toask, “Is there awater fountain at
the top?”

¥ 7k ok ok &

Overheard at the Visitor Cen-
ter in Rocky: A couple from out of
state askingwhere theycould goto
see ihe two big green birds. The
ranger asked if they could describe
these green birds, because he didn't
know anything about them. “We
don't know what they looklike, but
we've heard people talking about
the peregrine falcons ... "

Architectural Control

Committee News

Dennis Bicknell, chairman of
the Architectural Control Commit-
tee, reminds RLA members that
our Covenants require all liquid-
propane tanks to be screened from
view by residents of adjoining prop-
erty and passersby on the roads.

If your propane tank is not
screened, please take steps imme-
diately to have a fence installed or
shrubbery planted around it.

What to Say When
Thanksgiving Dinner
Conversation Dies Out:

modonam dioscorea et
pomoea inter se differunt?

What actually is the 578y
difference between (/%

ayam and a W el
sweet potato?

Opinor vere
meleagridem
gallopavonem nobis
saepius edendum esse.

You know, we really ought to
have turkey more often.

Watcr-Storage Alert

Acouple in The Retreat recent-
ly discovered their water was con-
taminated by bacteria.

They had water samples from
both their well and water-storage
tank tested. and the contamina-
tion turned out to be in the storage
tank only. How it occurred is un-
known. Stringent clean-up meth-
ods were applied, and their water
is again safe to drink.

They remind those with water-
storage tanks that water should be
tested at least once a year.

In Estes Park, the Larimer
County Health Dept. tests water
on Tuesdays, for $10 (577-2050
for information); and the Upper
Thompson Sanitation District tests
water on Mondays, Tuesdays and
Wednesdays, for $20 (586-5389).

THE RETREAT Landowners Association

P. 0. Box 160
Glen Haven, CO 80532-0160
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Address Correction Requested

Upcoming s

RLA Board Meetings *

January 25, 1997
Gwynns’, 551 Miller Fork Ra

March 22, 1997
Stoltes’, 118 Miller Fork Rd.

May 24, 1997
Howarths’, 686 Elkridge Dr.

July 26, 1997
ANNUAL MEETING
Loeation to be Announced

Environmental
Committee News

Graham Fowler, chairman of
the Environmental Committee, re-
ports that Mike Babler, the new
district forester, is planning to vis-
it The Retreat sometime after Jan-
uary 1, 1997, to inspect our forest
for pine bark beetles, spruce bud-
worm, mistletoe and anything els~
he might spet.

Mr. Babler will then prepart
report on the current health of the
forest in The Retreat. This report
will also provide tips —which might
include such steps as thinning
some growth and spraying indi-
vidual trees — on improving the
forest's health and making it more
resistant to disease and infesta-
tion.
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Dushan (Duke) & Jewell Sumonia
PO Box 114

317 Dunraven Glade RD

Glen Haven, CO 80532



Members Sought for
Welcoming Committee

At the November 16, 1996, Board
meeting it was decided, in the interests of
improving relationships with landown-
ers, to institute a Welcoming Committee
1o visit new resident landowners. Board
Vice President Marcella Bicknell wiil
head the committee,

The committee would presentin per-
son a packet of literature pertaining to The
Retreat, including the Protective Coven-
tants and Restrictions, copies of Newslet-
ters and the list of RLA members’ names
andaddresses. Ttwould alsocontain infor-
mation about our roads, the fire depart-
ment and the environment.

Residents interested in being on the
Welcoming Commitiee, which may con-
sist of rotating members, are asked to
contact Mrs. Bicknell at P, O, Box 172,
Glen Haven, CO 80332, (370) 586-1034.

November Board Meeting Report

The November 16, 1996, meeting of
the RLA Board of Directors, held at the
Bicknells' house, was conducted by Vice
President Marcella Bicknell. In addition
to news reported in separate articles here-
in, there were the following highlights:

« The Glen Haven Arca Volunteer
Fire Dept. (GHAVFD) presented aplaque
and letter of appreciation to The Retreat
Landowners Assn. for 1996. The plagque
will be displayed at the 1997 Annual
Meeting.

= The Architectural Control Comm.
received anapplication fromthe GHAVFD
to build a storage shed behind Fire Station
2 in The Retreat.

« Permission was requested, and
granted, 1o publish six Newsletters a year
in order Lo report on Board mestings and
the Annual Meeting on the following
schedule: February, April, June, August,

October, December. The Newsletter edi-
tor celebrated this decision by breaking
her wrist, delaying this Newslatter.

= [t was decided to accept the offerof
Glen Haven Postmaster and RLA mem-
ber Bob Clarke topresent, at the January
Board meeting, options we mighthave to
save on postage for Retreal mailings,

+ It was decided that the annual Pot
Luck would be addressed in the January
meeting for announcement in the Febru-
ary Newsletter, and that the Pot Luck
would probably be held in March 1997.

@he GHAVFD thanks

7]
Z support in 1996 and
fuishes them x very Merry

e memboraof
@hristmas & Happy Nefo ﬁear.‘

@he Retreat for their

Well Registration Reminder

Dennis Bicknell, chairman of the
Architectural Contral Committee, reminds
RLA members that registesing their wells
with the State of Colorado and not violat-
ing the legal usage of those wells are
matters to be taken seriously. .

Articles in recent issues of
the Loveland Reporter-Herald &
and Estes Park Trail Gazette dis- 5
closed the fact that State engi-
neers were preparing to locate

diversions from the Big Thompson River.

Richard Stenzel, state water division
engineer for the South Platte River Basin,
Greeley, said he’d issue a cease-and-de-
sist order to anyone found to have a well
or pump in viclation of the law. If the
order is ignored, the attomey general's
office will get mvolved. Water courts can
levy fines of $500 for each day of contin-
ued illegal use, Stenzel said.

e
and “root out” illegal wells and FFaiS

He is also quoted as saying that, in
many cases, ownersof wellshave expand-
ed the uses beyond what are allowed,
including serving horse stables and rental
cabins. People who pump river water o
~—=sy=  waler lawns are also using
water illegally, Stenzel wamned.

None of these misuses ap-
___pears to be a problem in The
Bage s Retreal Water law ailows one
__ \ horse per parcel, and the num-
Sl ber of horses here is so small it
oes 'not present any difficulties. (This
conflicts with RLA Covenant#17, which
allows two horses per acre.)

RLA member Merlin Friedrichsen,
who also works for the State water divi-
sion, said the developer of The Retreat
made provision for the unsual density of
wells (the normal well density in Colo-
rado is one per 35 acres; in The Retreat, it
might potentially be one per 2.5-5 acres)

by setting up an augmentation program
whichreplaces water fordownstreamuse,

According to Dave Nettles of the
State Water Division, the developer pur-
chased water rights of the Handy Ditch,
which caused the land irrigated by that
ditch to dry up. That water is now put into
the Big Thompson River just below the
Dam Store at the beginning of the Big
Thompson Canyon, replacing the water
our Retreat wells take out of the ground.

A very informative fact sheet about
well use and registration, written by Mr.
Bicknell, was included with the Spring
1994 RLA Newsletter. For a copy, write:
Architectural Control Committes, P.O.
Box 172, Glen Haven, CO 80532-0172,

Anyone with questions regarding use
of wells or steps necessary to make disal-
lowed uses legal is encouraged to contact
the Division 1 water office in Greeley at
(970) 352-8712 or 352-8760.
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CORRECTIONS TO MINUTES OF RETREAT LANDOWNERS ASSN. No ating_
ANNUAL MEETING, JULY 27, 1996 Committee

Regarding the Fire Department Report by Tom Housewright. The
fifth paragraph of the report is corrected to read: Glen Haven has an
insurance rating of nine (9).

Under New Business and Discussion on page six (6). The second
paragraph and first bullet under Discussion is corrected to read:
Nancy Johnson-Asbury made a motion to postpone open space
action until the full membership had an opportunity to be informed
by setting a special meeting for discussion. Joe Lavaux seconded.

Under New Business and on page seven (7). The second paragraph
and first bullet is corrected to reflect that this was not a friendly
amendment, it was a consideration made by Dushan Sumonia.

Under New Business and on page seven (7), paragraph twelve (12),
The sixth bullet is corrected as follows: Ken Cooper made the
following motion: if we can get him [the lawyer] on the same kind of
fiscalyear as our Annual Meeting and if the board has not found need
to utilize him in the eleven (11) months prior to our annual Meeting
that we then ask him [the lawyer] to come because it is a freebie for

us.

Members Sought

Board Member Marcy Trahan was
chosen to head the Nominating Commit-
tee to recruit RLA Board of Directors
candidates for the slate to be voted on at
the 1997 Annual Meeting,

The twoelected will serve three-year
terms, from July 1997 to July 2000,

RLA members who are interested in
serving on the Nominating Committee —
or who are interested in being candidates
themselves — are asked to contact Mrs.
Trahan at 1817 42nd Ave., Greeley, CO
80634. (970) 330-6396.

AR AR RN NN NN EN NN
How many Californians does it
take to water a plant? N
Two. One to pour the Perrier .
andonetomassagetheleaves. $

How to Conquer the Pine Bark Beetle —
Without Pesticides

By Wilfred Howarth

It would be nice if we could leave all
pest control to nature, as is currently done
inour national forests, but, when we have
only a few prized decades-old treeson our
property, we don’t want to lose them to
something like the pine bark beetle.

About 20 years ago, my nephew was
working on the family property and heard
astrange noise. He called and described it
to me; I recognized it and immediately
rushed over to deal with it, eventually
saving a precious 400-year-old treec.

Recognizing the Pest

Pine bark beetles make a buzzing
sound when they swarm in; then, when
they “strike™ a tree, they make a clicking
and humming sound.

. A “stmike” is when a female beetle
enters the tree and burrows upward, in the
lifeline just under the bark; the entry hole
is usually marked by a flow of pitch.
These strikes usually start nearer the top
of the tree rather than close to the ground.

Infested trees are usually killed not
by the beetle itself but by a blue fungus
whose spores are carried by the beetle.
This fungus spreads rapidly and cuts off

the flow of moisture in the tree.

Saving Lightly infested Trees

If you spot the infestation before it's
100 heavy— which I would consider up to
about a dozen strikes within reach by a
ladder — you can save a tree with very
little trouble.

Locate the strikes by the pitch flow.
Thefemalebeetlecan
burrow upward as far
as two-and-a-half
feet. Dig out the bee-
tle with a pocket
knife, either squash-
ing it or dropping it
into a container of
kerosene.

The female bee-

g::eric. not pine
k, beetle

tlelayseggsoneither
side as she burrows upward. When the
eggs haich (when the mean temperature
reaches 70°), the young beetles burrow
horizontally until they mature and exit the
tree. Exit holes do not exude pitch,
Destroying Heavily Infested Trees
When trees are toc badly infested to
save by the foregoing method, we have no
choice but to cut them down and prevent

the pine bark beetle from spreading to
other trees.

Cut infested trees down any time
from August tothe following June, before
the emergence and flight of the new gen-
eration of beetles in July. (However, ifit's
done too long before June, the weather
may damage the plastic and abort the
process.)

Cat the trunk into manageable and
movable lengths. Trim branches off close
to the trunk. Gather the lengths into one or
more tight piles. Trim off sharp ends. Dig
ashallow trenches around the piles, keep-
ing the spoil (removed soil) close by,
Spread unbroken sheets of black plastic
over the piles and down into the trenches,
anchoring the edges with the spoil. Make
sure the plastic sheet is not punctured.

If the stump of the tree is also infect-
e¢d, remove the outer bark and bast withan
axe or broad chisel and place the pieces
inside one of the plastic tents.

When the insects burrow out of the
logs, they cannot fly to other trees. They
are trapped and cooked by the sun.

I have used this method for several
years with complete success,
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The Retreat Heritage

By Retreat Historian Duke Sumonia

It was 125 years ago—in 1871 and
1872 — that two men whose names were
to be lefi on the land first came to The
Retreat. One of them stayed forever,; the
other retumed many times.

On May 17, 1871, Charles D, Miller
and his close friend, Charles W, Denni-
son, were hunting deer. Bennison’s gun
aﬁc;dentally discharged, fatally wmmd
ing Miller. In those days there were. |
no roads and few trails into
this area, and it was im-
possible to move Mill-
er's body, so his dear
friend laid him o rest
near the spot where he died.

Miller thereby became one of the first
recorded deaths in the Estes Park area,
buried near our own Retreat. In 1929,
Harold Marion Dunning and Lucas Brandt
of Loveland located Miller’s grave and
erected a monument to his memory. Itis
situated on the Brandt property, described
asbeing “about fivemilesabove the Forks

Hotel,” which was in Drake, This historic

site is on private property at the SUeam-
side Drive entrance to The Retreat. Miller
Fork Creek and Miller Fork Road live on
in Charles Miller's memory.

Another early Retreat resident was
Windham Thomas Wyndham Quin, bet-
ter known as Lord Dunraven, of County
Limerick, Ireland. In 1872, hecame to the
Estes Park area and, in what many think
was a fraudulent scheme, acquired nearly
15,000 acres fora private hunting reserve.
In 1877, he built a cottage, which still
stands about a mile up Fish Creek from
Highway 36, and a 50-room English Hotel
nearby, which bumed to the ground in
1911,

He is reported to have built his per-
sonal hunting lodge — his own Retreat —
along Dunraven Glade in 1874, Local
history records a rumor that he also built
a whiskey cellar (cave) next to his lodge.
Some describe thesite as being near where
the Deserted Village (which will be cov-
ered in a future article) is found today.
However, Joseph G. Knapp, in his book
The Glen Haven Story reports that his
ncle took him on hikes along Dunraven
Jlade and pointed out where the lodge
had once stood.

Themap on the back of Knapp's book
placesthesite in the area of the parking lot

at the end of Dunraven Glade Road. For
years, local folks have been trying to find
the “Whiskey Cave.” It"s possible that the
Knapp map is not accurate and that a
Retreat landowner may uncover or dis-
cover this historical site while hiking, or
- while building hisown“Re-
treat."
v In 1877, Dunraven was
run outof thearea by moun-
tain menand settlerscon-
/. testing his land claims.
v Hereturned briefly inthe

m- 0. SlanleyandB D. Sanborn.

Lord Dunraven left his name on our
beautiful glade, on a mountain and lake at
the end of the North Fork of the Big
Thompson, and on a pass in Yellowstone
National Park,

In an attempt to learn about some of
the other early settlers, I have searched
landrecordsat the Larimer County Court-
house and found the names of six of these
homesieaders: Oscar S, Herron, Theod-
ore E. Bryant, the Goodwin family, Levi
Johnson, Mark Bartholf and Jasper Syl-
vester,

Oscar Herron was the first, in 1878.
He homesteaded 169 acres around both
entrances to The Retreat; however, he
evidently did not “prove up” the land or
his claim, for the same land was later
(1902-1904) homesteaded by Frank Good-
win and Theodore Bryant.

Bryant's Ranch house appearson two
maps, one from 1905 and one from 1910,
at the mouth of Miller Fork Creek. Bryant
and his wife each filed for 160 acresalong
both sides of the county read, from the old
Dunraven Glade entrance topast the Mill-
er Fork entrance. Included were the hills
south of the junction of Miller Fork and
the North Fork, All remains of the ranch
have long since vanished.

The Goodwins — Frank, Elizabeth,
Jesse, Byron and Arthur — each filed for
160 acres between 1902 and 1909; they
later acquired an additional 80 acres, for
a total of 880 acres. They owned about
60% of what is now The Retreat, from
both entrances up both Dunraven and

Miller valleys. Their main ranch house

was just across and to the left of the
Dunraven Glade Bridge. The 1905 map

shows the ranch along with one or two
more buildings up Dunraven. This wasthe
first sales office for The Retreat; itburned
in the early 1970s.

Levi Johnson settled around the Cop-
per Hill and Miller Fork junction, while
Mark Bartholf and Jasper Sylvester had
their 160 acres around the railhead at the
end of Dunraven Glade Road.

There were other homesteadets in
The Retreat, but these six held about 90%
of the land.

One remaining mystery: [ cannot ac-
count for about 120 acres covering Elk
Ridge from about the junction of Miller
Fork Road and Elkridge Drive to the south
end of the ndge. Also, I have yet to find
out if there were other settlers who, like
Oscar Herron, preceded those listed above.
Any help in resolving these two questions
would be appreciated.

The Homestead Actof 1862, which opened
up this land for ownership, states:
“Any person who is the head of a family,
or who has arrived at the age of twenty-
one years ... shall ... be entitied toenter
one-quarter section or a lesser quantity of
unappropriated lands, upon which said
person may have filed a pre-emption claim
.. atone dollar and twenty-five cents per
acre , . . in conformity to the legal subdi-
visions of the public lands, and, after the
same shall be surveyed and witnessed,
that he or she or they have resided upon or
cultivated the same foraterm of five years
. . shall be entitled to patent and shall
acquire absolute title . . . on payment of
the office fees and sum of money speci-
fied berein.”

Road Improvements
Retreat residents owe thanks for the
improvement of a good portion of our

roads to a few good men and women.
The annual work day in October was
snowed out, so Road Maintenance Head
Jim Boyd and a small crew of dedicated

" helpers did the work all by themselves,

Tom and Ethel Crandell, Al and
Frances Cunninghzam, and Jack and
Charles Heidebrecht put in hours raking
the roadbed after Jim went by with the
grader. They also installed some sand
barrels, Until the weather closed in again,
they accomplished a greatdeal, widening,
grading and smoothing.



Board of Directors, 1996-97

(Terms expire at Annual Meeting in bracketed year)

Officers, Committee Chairs,
Other RLA Leaders

Kenneth Gwynn, President ['97]

551 Miller Fork Rd.

P. O. Box 138

Glen Haven, CO 80532 (970) 586-3788

Marcella Bicknell, Vice President ['99]

1473 Streamside Dr,

P. 0. Box 172

Glen Haven, CO 80532 (970) 586-1034

Dale Alps ['97]
5800 14 SW
Loveland, CO 80537 (970) 667-6752

Marvin Gee ['99]

722 Miller Fork Rd.

P. O. Box 159

Glen Haven, CO 80532 (970) 586-5485

Wilfred Howarth ['98]

686 Elkridge Dr.

P.0.Box 92

Glen Haven, CO 80532 (970) 586-4738

Richard Stolte [*O7]

118 Miller Fork Rd.

P. 0. Box 111

Glen Haven, CO 80532 (970) 586-4065

Marcille Trahan [98]
1817 42nd Ave.
Greeley, CO 80634 (970) 330-6396

William Widmaier, Treasurer
2010 46th Ave., F1
Greeley, CO 80634

Ken Cooper, Assistant Treasurer
8070 W. Woodard Dr.
Lakewood, CO 80227

Dennis Bicknell

Architectural Control Committee
1473 Streamside Dr., P. O. Box 172
Glen Haven, CO 80532

Graham Fowler
Environmental Committee
8764 Skyland Dr.
Longmont, CO 80503

Jim Boyd, Road Maintenance
1371 Copper Hill Rd., P. O. Box 46
Glen Haven, CO 80532

Victoria McCoy, Newsletter Editor
766 Miller Fork Rd., P. O. Box 29
Glen Haven, CO 80532

Marcella Bicknell.....Board Member
Bob Clarke............... Board Member
John Manchester...... Board Member

(970) 330-3281

(303) 986-5070

(970) 586-1034

(303) 652-8365

(970) 586-2407

(970) 577-0015

“GlenrivenAres Volunteer Fire Dept:”

Jack Heidebrechti......RLA Board Liaison
Fire Protection Committee Chair

THE RETREAT Landowners Association
P. 0. Box 160
Glen Haven, CO 80532-0160

Dushan (Duke) & Jewell Su

PO Box 114
317 Dunraven Glade RD
Glen Haven, CO 80532
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